HOLWELL PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of Meeting
Tuesday 17 September 2019 at 7.30 pm in the Village Hall

Present: Chairman Cllr Sally-Anne Holt (SH), Vice Chair Cllr Bruce Duncan (BD), Cllr Diana Gibbs (DG), 
Cllr Alex Macan (AM)

District Cllr Robin Legg (RL) 

Eleven parishioners

Parish Clerk:  Sarah Mitchell (SM)
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	Period of Public Questions
Cllr Holt welcomed everyone to the meeting.

Development at Crouch Lane – A representative from Stonewater and Winsley White attended the meeting to give an up-date on the development.
· Previously the development was ready to go, but unfortunately the contractor went into administration.  All the technical reports that had been done were lost with the contractor, which meant that the process had to start again from the beginning.
· Winsley White are the new contractors.  They have been in business for 30 years and have recently been nominated for an award.
· All reports and technical data has been done again.  Currently waiting for final technical approval, which should happen within the next couple of weeks.
· Once agreement has been given, work on preparing the site will start.  Building is planned to start in the new year.
· The plans for the site have stayed the same.  All affordable housing – 10 for rent and 4 for shared ownership.  A mix of two- and three-bedroom houses.  There is a Section 106 attached to the development, which means that they should be occupied by people with a local tie/connection.  In the first instance Holwell, then moving out into the surrounding villages of Holwell.  Interested parties apply and their applications will be reviewed and considered.  Advertising for the site, usually happens when the build is approximately 6 months in.
· Winsley White have visited Holwell Nursery pre-school to discuss health and safety issues.  It is planned to complete the road and car park first, so that works vehicles can park off the road.  Once all large vehicles have stopped entering the site, then nursery parking will be allowed in.

Councillors and residents raised concerns over;
· Security of the site, as it backs onto other people’s property – the response was that there will be a 3-line boundary of a fence, hedge and fence erected in place.
· Traffic is already an issue with cars parked on the side of the road and vehicles speeding – response, the contractors are aware of the situation.  There will be no deliveries between 8am and 9 am in the morning which tends to be a busy drop off period. Work will be done on site asap to get works vehicles off the road and parking on site. 
· Is it safe for the LPG tanks to be near the water pipe? – response, this has all been approved.
· Water pressure is already low at the top end of Holwell, will these extra houses cause loss of pressure? – response, this is handled by the service provider.  It was decided that the Parish Council should write to Wessex Water highlighting the problem.
· Level of noise, dust etc on site – response, no machinery will be started until after 8.00 am in the morning.  No radios are allowed on site.  The contractors are part of the building safety group who send representatives out on spot checks to make sure that everything is being run properly.  Parish Council will have contact numbers in case of any emergency or issues that arise.  This number will also be posted on signs at the site.
Cllr Holt thanked the representatives for the up-date.  It was agreed that they would attend a meeting again with further up-dates before building commences.

Parishioner Questions – see above.

Parishioner Correspondence/Issues raised – 
· Removal of post box at Packers Hill – four parishioners have complained about the removal of the post box at Packers Hill. It seems that the post box was damaged and has not been mended or replaced.  Cllr Holt found information on the Post Office website that stated, boxes are not removed due to underutilisation and boxes would not be removed without consultation.  After discussion it was agreed that the Parish Council write to the Post Office asking them to replace the post box, as it is being used and the next nearest one is approximately half a mile away, with a walk along the road with no pavement in a 60 mph zone.

Sherborne Rural Councillor – Robin Legg
Cllr Legg explained that there was still a lot of restructuring going on within Dorset Council, with people competing for jobs and some being made redundant.  There have been a few glitches with IT.
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	Apologies
None
	



	3
	Declaration of Interest
None
	

	4

	Minutes of Last Meeting held Tuesday 17 September 2019 were Passed Agreed and Signed.
Proposed Cllr Gibbs, Seconded Cllr Duncan, AIF
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	Matters Arising
None
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	Planning Matters
WD/D/19/001161	WESTROW FARM, HOLWELL DROVE, HOLWELL, SHERBORNE, DT9 5LF
Erect new garage building, alterations and extensions to existing buildings to provide tractor store, annexe accommodation and archive storage building and associated landscaping works.
19 August 2019 – Approval of Planning Permission.

WD/D/19/001465	CORNFORD HILL FARM, CORNFORD HILL, HOLWELL, SHERBORNE, DT9 5JZ
Erect 1 No agricultural dwelling.
Comments by 20 July 2019 – Following a detailed review of the documentation made available in support of this application and our further investigations, we recognise the beef farming business that this current application for an agricultural dwelling proposes and have supported it through a number of previous applications.  However, we would be unable to support the use of this site and facility for any other business or joint business, particularly any agricultural machinery/contracting business.

It appears that the details given in the application regarding the scope of business operated by the applicants do not cover all the businesses undertaken by the them or by any extended family, eg T & L Hiscock, Agricultural Contracting, and we expect that Reading Agricultural Consultants will interrogate the entirety of the businesses that the applicants are involved with and confirm that the application has been made purely on the basis of the beef farming business to ensure that there are no conflicting issues when it comes to the use of this field.

Regarding the plans, the commercial element of the house, marked Agricultural on the plans, appears to be mainly for commercial use and appears to have no direct connection to the primary use of the agricultural land, i.e. beef farming.  The documentation provided by the agent at Paras. 3.3 and 3.4 refers only to occasional helpers and states that the business is mainly run by Tim and Lucinda Hiscock who will be using the facilities in the house so it was unclear why there was a need for a farm welfare room.

We propose that a condition is placed upon any approval of this application stating that the property is to be occupied by the applicants only.

We would re-state that this application is not related to Cornford Hill Farm and relates to a field north of The Borough and therefore needs re-naming.

It has been noted that the above response does not show on the planning website.  Cllr Holt will contact Planning Dept to ascertain why the Parish Council response is not shown.

Cllr Legg mentioned that some other Parishes have had issues with the planning website.
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	FINANCIAL MATTERS  	
Invoices paid
[bookmark: _Hlk19087351]Parish Clerk Wages & Exps (July)		=	£ 181.32	BACS
Parish Clerk Wages & Exps (Aug)		=	£ 173.00	BACS

Invoices to be approved and paid
Parish Clerk Wages & Exps (Sept)		=	£ 176.87
Cllr Holt – reimbursement for fingerpost letters   =           £ 108.00
Cllr Gibbs – reimbursement for padlock               =           £ 7.98

Monies Received
VAT Refund					=	£ 1165.28

Reconciled Bank Accounts at 31.12.18
Treasurers Account (No1)			=	£ 9945.15
Account 2 – Neighbourhood Plan		=	£ 2544.01
NSI						=	£ 288.64

A Financial Report was prepared by the Clerk and handed out at the meeting.  To-date figures were reviewed and everything is running to budget.  Bank balances were checked and agreed.
Proposed Cllr Gibbs, Seconded Cllr Duncan, AIF

Signatories – Bank has requested that an additional form be filled out enabling the signatories to be changed.  Cllr Duncan signed the form and Cllr Gibbs witnessed the form.  The Parish Clerk has enclosed a covering letter.

Financial Regulations – Nalc have issued some amendments to the current regulations.  The amendments were circulated to the Cllrs prior to the meeting.  The Parish Clerk went through the changes at the meeting.  It was agreed to adopt these changes. 
 Proposed Cllr Gibbs, Seconded Cllr Macan, AIF
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	Village Hall Report – Libby Wilton

[bookmark: _MailOriginal]Update on Village Hall for Parish Council meeting 17 September 2019
Since the July meeting when I confirmed the results of the Feasibility Study into the future of the hall, we have been investigating what grants could be available and have drafted a funding strategy. Several residents have already come forward with offers to help fund raise and we are meeting with them shortly, ahead of holding an open meeting for all village residents.

We have received an acknowledgement from the Charity Commission in respect of our application to change the hall’s charity structure to a Charitable Incorporated Organisation, but they are very short-staffed and our application is unlikely to be dealt with for several more months.

Until the CIO is registered, we cannot execute the purchase of the car park freehold or the lease of the land for recreation otherwise we would have to transfer them from the existing hall charity to the new CIO, incurring additional expenditure. In the meantime, we are awaiting a report on title and searches from our solicitor. We are currently obtaining quotations for erecting fencing around the land and investigating the possibility of obtaining free hedgerow trees and shrubs from the Woodland Trust.
 
Limited repair and maintenance work on the hall has been done over the summer, given that many people have been on holiday, but our programme has restarted and we would welcome any help that the village can give.

Turning to our events, the film and supper nights organized by Rebecca are proving very successful and our next film is ‘Fisherman’s Friends’ on Friday 27 September. And on that Friday morning, we are holding a Macmillan Coffee Morning at the hall from 10.30 to 12.30 in conjunction with Holwell Women’s Institute who are kindly providing cakes. The next Sunday walk is 20 October, and will be followed by breakfast as usual. We will be holding the traditional Autumn Fish & Chip Quiz Night and Harvest Supper on 5 October and 19 October respectively, and are planning a special Winter Walk with brunch and a film for December. Details of all our events are available on the website and Facebook as well as being advertised in the parish magazine.

I’d like to thank all our regular users for their continued support, as well as the hall’s trustees for their continued hard work, with a special thanks to Rebecca, who has stood down as a trustee for personal reasons but thankfully remained as our Entertainments Officer. 
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	Parish Matters

Broadband – nothing to report.  

Footpaths/Rights of way
· The link to report any problems/issues is now on the website.
· A parishioner has kindly offered to report and manage the footpaths/rights of way within the parish, but would like to make sure of all the rules and procedures before taking on the role.  The Parish Council would like to accept this offer of help.  Cllr Holt to email the information.

Fingerposts
· Details of the refurbishments done so far have been emailed to Highways contact Paul Thatcher, who has confirmed receipt.
· [bookmark: _GoBack]Cllr Macan has cleaned the fingerpost at Stony Lane.  Some letters have come off and these will be replaced asap.
· One more finger needs to be purchased.  Parish Clerk to contact Cuffs and order another one.

Telephone Box – no problems to report.  Parish Clerk mentioned that Buckland Newton have been informed that a consultation on removing the telephone boxes was going to take place.  Cllr Legg mentioned that Burton Bradstock had also received a letter.  The telephone box needs to be checked on a regular basis to see if a notice is posted inside re a consultation.

It was suggested and agreed that Post boxes be added to the agenda under this section.
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	Highways – Cllr Gibbs
Cllr Gibbs has received quite a few complaints about dog fouling.  This problem should be reported on the dorsetforyou website.  The dog warden has been contacted and stated that;
· Owners of dogs that foul land with public access need to pick it up and correctly dispose of it.  Anyone who ignores this is committing a criminal offence.
· Anyone who claims they can walk wherever they like is wrong!  The act of trespass in this case would be a civil one, not criminal – but it is still trespass.  Must stay on the footpath. 

Cllr Gibbs has also been contacted about over-grown hedges.  Again, this should be reported on the dorsetforyou website.  It is the responsibility of the owners/occupiers to keep their hedges cut.

Tree on Pleck – Highways contact has confirmed that the Tree Officer has been informed.  Some of the branches are near the Electricity cables so this needs to be reported.

CSW are trialling a LED screen that flashes up the speed that vehicles are travelling.  The team have been out 8 times since the meeting in July that is a total of 13 hrs.  A total of 165 were speeding, with the average speed being 40mph. Dorset Roadsafe team have not been out with a camera van in Holwell for months, which leaves the CSW team feeling unsupported.  It was agreed that a letter should be written to the Dorset Roadsafe team expressing disappointment at the lack of support and expressing concern over the critical issues with traffic during the Crouch Lane development.
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	Correspondence
Emails received
· on-line survey being run by the NHS Dorset Clinical Commissioning Group.
· DEADLINE 6TH AUGUST 2019 - DAPTC AGM 2019 timetable and proposal process
· Latest highways newsletter – August 2019
· Dorset Waste Partnership e-newsletter
· Consultation on Extension to Dorset Council Dog Related Public Spaces Protection Orders
· Two new DAPTC events for Autumn 2019 - Councillors Seminar and Budgeting & Finance – Cllr Holt has booked onto the Councillors Seminar.
· Dorset Council Town & Parish Precept Requests 2020/21
· Dorset Highways Councillors Satisfaction Survey 2019
· DAPTC E-Newsletter No. 18 - September 2019
· DAPTC letter to Dorset Council re tax base
· Land Availability ‘call for sites’ – Dorset Council have started work on a new Dorset-wide local plan and is calling for landowners to submit land which they believe could be developed to meet future demand for homes and jobs.  Cllr Duncan thought this might create an un-healthy conflict within Holwell with the Neighbourhood Plan.  

Post received
None
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	Other Matters/Items for Agenda of Next Meeting
None
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	Date of next meeting.
Meetings will now be held every other month.  The next meeting is on Tuesday 19 November 2019.
	





The meeting concluded at 9.05 pm



Signed: __________________________	Date: _________________________________
September 2019	Page 3

